Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

November 10th, 2008
 

President Rush called the  meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Rick Batza for Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Brad Eckerle for Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Casey Holsapple for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney




   

Bernie Bruno,  Assistant Clerk Treasurer

Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Police Report

Officer Rick Batza serving in attendance for Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.  
Officer Batza reported for the month of October that the Town had six vehicle break ins and three had occurred at Park Tudor School.   He also reported one home break in.
On a positive note, detectives arrested individuals involved in a series of crimes where residents were being followed home from shopping.   An observant resident was suspicious of being followed and called 911 on a cell phone that led to the arrest. 

Officer Al Kasper has been plotting a map of police runs and found the data to be very random and inconclusive for patterns of activity.
Officer Batza reported that the three ANSI Safety Vests have arrived and are in the Police car.  These vests will be used by the officers in directing traffic.   The Vests were purchased by Town Marshall Russo to comply with mandated OSHA requirements.

Councilor Walter Freihofer commented that a resident in Williams Creek had recently had sculptures stolen from their front yard.  

President Rush asked Clerk –Treasurer Taylor if he had any update on his request in addressing immigration concerns as it applied to traffic violations within the Town.  Earlier in the year, President Rush had witnessed a problem while riding with Officer Batza, and was concerned that the time necessary to deal with workers and work crews that did not speak English would tie up officers while more important matters would be unnecessarily delayed.   Clerk – Treasurer Taylor had made several inquiries but did not have any definitive answers or responses, other than commending the Officers and how the situation had been handled.   Officer Batza expressed interest in any language translators or interpreters that could be made available by phone,  as the language barrier was the most difficult problem.   Clerk –Treasurer Taylor stated that he would look into the translation resources for the Officer Batza and have a report for him by the January meeting.
Officer Batza had dispersed candy during the recent Halloween evening, and submitted the invoice to the Town.   Councilor O’Brien had commented on the positive response of his children and encouraged the Town and Police Department to continue this tradition.
Report of Town Attorney

Attorney Casey Holsapple,  of Bingham Mchale,  reported for Town Attorney, Sue Beesley who was unable to attend.

Attorney Holsapple addressed a recent resident inquiry on the posting of No Trespassing Signs.  The Town Code prevents signs from public view on right of ways or thoroughfares.   The issue that had been brought up was concerning signs between resident properties where the Town Code did not apply. The resolution of conflict is between neighbors.

President Rush requested the Councilors review the updated Code book that Sue Beesley had previously distributed and that the Council would review this for approval in January.

Councilor O’Brien asked Attorney Holsapple whether a disclosure was required by Clerk-Treasurer Taylor for work ordered by the Town and a lawn maintenance company that Clerk Treasures is part owner.     Attorney Holsapple suggested that it should be disclosed.  Clerk Treasurer Taylor stated that this will probably be a moot point as he will not have ownership in the Lawn Maintenance company and that he has not solicited business from the Town.

Attorney Holsapple stated that there was nothing to report on  the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town and the City of Indianapolis.  President Rush stated that the M.O.U. had been tabled.    Discussion followed and questions came up about whether the City approves Driveway permits.   President Rush agreed to to call and find out the answer.
Councilor O’Brien asked if Side and Rear Setbacks language in the Town Code needed to be addressed.    Attorney Sue Beesley had indicated that we should work with an ordinance writer, Tamara Tracy, so that we could get the issue approved with a “walk through process” , that would enhance the successful implementation by the City.

President Rush asked if streets were protected from construction traffic.  President Rush wants to pursue protection of Town’s streets from damage.  President Rush wants Attorney Beesley to assist in the progress.  

Councilor O’Brien asked that Attorney Beesley  work  further to develop encroachment license in right of way. 
Approval of Minutes

Approval of September minutes and October minutes was tabled until next meeting, so that the Councilors had time to review.    Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to get the minutes of the meeting to the Council within 10 days of the meeting and apologized for the delay.

Report of Town Engineer

Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering presented the engineers report for Town Engineer Jay Vorisek.

Engineer Eckerle commented on the status of several projects:

· DPW Project on Stop Bars requested at 75th and Meridian has not been started.  City agrees to the obligation.  No scheduled completion date.

· DPW repaired culvert on Morningside Drive.

· Town replaced Guard Rail on Sherwood Drive.   City couldn’t provide a date of completion of repair of Culvert.   

· Project completion on 75th and College is expected in November.  Shoulder on the North side of 75th from College to the bridge requires some fill to complete the project.

Engineer Eckerle opened the bids for the Cracked Sealing and Preventative Maintenance project for the Town Streets.   Globe Asphalt was the low bidder at $13,601.

Engineer Eckerle presented the map of coverage for this project .  Council approved the award of this contract not to exceed $15,000. by a unanimous vote 3-0.
Engineer Eckerly opened the second bid for Emergency Pot Hole Repair by an On-Call Contractor.    Globe Asphalt was the low bidder amoung three bidders.   The quote was $100 per patch and a $250 mobilization fee.    Council unanimously (3-0 )approved the awarding of this contract with a time extension from December to the end of April.   On Call Contract should be similar to the On Call Contract with Vine & Branch for Emergency On-Call Tree work.
Discussion followed that residents can contact the Town Engineer or Police Dept to look at Pot holes that may require emergency service.   Town Engineer would like to be involved in all decisions to use the Emergency On-Call Service.     Councilor O’Brien will report this new On-Call Service in the Newsletter and on the Town Website.
Engineer Eckerle reported concerns on road problems on Pennsylvania Street between 73rd and 75th and from PennRidge to 71st Street.   Engineer Eckerle recommended to the Council the use of an aggregate asphalt filler that will bond and prevent further deterioration of the street.     Cost of the filler would not exceed $2500.   Councilor O’Brien questioned the asthetic look of the asphalt filler.   Council approved the recommendation by a vote of 3-0.
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial report completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.  
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the Computer Accounting Software would require a monthly credit card payment of $85-$100.  Clerk Treasurer Taylor will pay for the service and be reimbursed by the Town. 

Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the FEMA payment had been received in October.   This payment was for the emergency cost incurred in the heavy spring rains.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that Town Funds had been transferred to the National Bank of Indianapolis.   He will report to the Council in January on an investment strategy for CD’s that will allow the Town to invest amounts for higher return.    With interest rates going so low, Clerk Treasurer Taylor explained that investing in short term investments would provide safe but better returns on the Town’s Funds.  

President Rush commented that in looking at protection for Town Funds, that the Indiana Public Trust insures all Town funds.   There was a concern that the FDIC had limits that applied to the Town funds and whether or not the Town needed to spread their funds between several banks to provide appropriate security.   

Councilor Freihofer expressed concern over investing Town Funds in one year CD’s that Clerk Treasurer had mentioned.   Discussion followed as to the Town’s balances over the years and an investment in CD’s of one year in length would provide adequate return but not limit the liquidity of the Town.  Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to present the options to the Council for approval.

Clerk Treasure Taylor commented that he was working with Jud Scott of Vine & Branch to send the notices to residents for Tree trimming or possible removal.  For those trees within the Town right of way that are the responsibility of the Town,  Jud will produce a priority list and itemize the estimated costs so the Council can approve the expenditure.

Old Business

Councilor O’Brien reported an update on the Town Entrance Signs.   The stone work on the entrance sign on 73rd street is now starting.   The remaining signs will be completed in succession.
Brad Eckerle was asked to contact IPL for electrical service for the entrance signs.  He will report at a future meeting.   Councilor Freihofer questioned whether additional variance would be required along with contacting neighbors.    He stated that the Park Tudor variance request were lengthy and time consuming, and we should look into the matter before starting the lighting of the signs.   President Rush inquired whether solar panels could be used for lighting purposes.  Clerk Treasurer Taylor expressed a concern for any use of energy to light signs, as a desire to go green and to conserve energy costs.  
President Rush reiterated the need for Council to review Attorney Beesley’s updated Town Code.

President Rush also expressed appreciation to Keep Indianapolis Beautiful and commented that it was a great civic project where neighbors got to know each other.    Councilor O’Brien stated that Keep Indianapolis Beautiful will replace the stolen Norway Spruces.

President Rush commented that he plans to present the approved Vine & Branch Proclamation to the company at a future company meeting.  The exemplary work  of the company during the spring rains was well recognized.

New Business
Clerk Treasurer Taylor presented the Town 2009 Budget for Approval.   He commented that the big project of paving 75th Street between College and Pennsylvania will result in a higher budget than in previous years.  Total proposed Budget for 2009 is $372,537.
Discussion followed and the 2009 budget was approved by a vote of 3-0.   Any wage changes for 2009 will be presented and voted on at the January meeting.
Engineer Eckerle mentioned that he will look into a TE Grant for Traffic enhancement for the 75th Street paving project.   The Grants are applied for during the summer months from June to August, and the resurfacing of 75th Street might apply for this assistance.   Savings for the Town could be significant.   President Rush asked if there was anything that the Council or Town could do to support Engineer Eckerle’s effort.    The Streets and Thoroughfares committee will meet the last Wednesday of the month at Holliday Park. 

Councilor O'Brien had requested an ordinance from Attorney Sue Beesley to consolidate the committees.  His concern was having too many committees, inactive committees, regulation required of public committees, and the misperception of a committee's authority.  Although they allow residents to participate, the committees need to be relevant, active, and serve a genuine purpose of assisting the council without deferring the responsibility of elected officials.

After further discussion, the motion was tabled by a vote of 3-0.
Councilor Freihofer had several questions for Attorney Holsapple that addressed the differences between Standing committees and Ad hoc Committees, and whether the Council was obligated in anyway to approve the recommendation of the Committees.    Councilor Freihofer discussed the historical perspective of the Town Council and the development of certain committees.  

After further discussions, Councilor O’Brien made a motion to table the ordinance until 2009.  Motion to table was approved by a vote of 3-0.

President Rush asked that the January Town Council meeting be moved to  January 26th ,2009 to avoid conflicts.   Council Agreed to the new date.

Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Nothing further to report
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
Councilor Freihofer expressed frustration of Committee members acting on their own on behalf of the Town without Committee or Council approval.
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee-
Nothing further to report.
Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien reported that the next Newsletter will be published in January.

Councilor O’Brien mentioned several additions to the website.   He also stated that the link to inform police department of when residents might be on vacation was removed for security reasons and that the link could not be guaranteed to be secure.    He recommended that residents call the Town Police Dept to contact them for this service.

Resident Forum
Clerk Treasurer Taylor suggested that Councilors and Town Residents be aware of the upcoming City and State consolidations issues that will come up before the State legislature.     These initiatives are bound to have an impact on the Town and its services.
President Rush asked that we make contact with Wiliams Creek to work together on issues that might save money or fight  included Town consolidation within Marion County.

Residents in Attendance:

Frances Gharrett
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted the previously approved October Accounts Payable Vouchers of  $31,319.70 for signature.
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted October 9, 2008
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  10/9/08-  10/22/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/23/08- 11/5/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	1382
	Highway Technologies (balance of striping)
	
	5,058.58 

	1384
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	108.74 

	1385
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	302.74 

	1386
	Calidad Labor (lot maintenance 71st & Meridian)
	55.00 

	1387
	Crossroad Engineers PC (Invoice 8628)
	
	1,696.39 

	1388
	Bingham, McHale- October retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1389
	Old Style Masonry (40% town entry signs)
	
	13,600.00 

	1390
	Indiana Newspapers Inc. (legal advertising)
	
	8.25 

	1391
	Spinweb Internet Media (Invoice 3998)
	
	90.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$31,319.70 


Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted November Accounts Payable Vouchers of  $17,102.70 for signature.

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted November 10, 2008
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  11/6/08-  11/19/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/20/08- 12/3/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	1601
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	108.76 

	1602
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.00 

	1603
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	325.00 

	1604
	Bingham, McHale
	
	
	
	
	1,083.46 

	1605
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 8696)
	
	
	1,480.00 

	1606
	Calidad Labor (lot maintenance)
	
	
	250.00 

	1607
	Freije Lawn Care (lot maintenance)
	
	
	245.00 

	1608
	Intoximeters (repair breath tester)
	
	
	266.10 

	1609
	Spinweb Internet Media
	
	
	
	90.00 

	1610
	Traffic Sign Inc. (Children At Play Sign)
	
	
	204.38 

	1611
	James H. Drew Corp (timber guardrail replacement)
	2,925.00 

	1612
	Terry O'Brien (Keep Indpls. Beautiful Project)
	
	100.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$17,102.70 


Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 9:17 pm.
Next meeting will be Monday,   January 26th, 2009
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
